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Who assigns value in value-
based insurance design?

Public money should not be used to pay 
for prescription drugs of little to no med­
ical value. To the extent that value-based 
insurance design, whereby drugs of lower 
medical value attract a higher copay, 
advances this proposition, it is an idea 
that has merit.1 However, there are also 
substantial problems with value-based 
insurance design that should give policy-
makers cause for concern.

First is how to determine value. In 
some cases, it is easy to assign value (e.g., 
insulin to treat type 1 diabetes is clearly a 
valuable drug); however, in other instances 
it is more difficult. As a 71-year-old man, I 
place a high value on using an α-blocker 
because it allows me to sleep through the 
night without needing to get up and uri­
nate. Where would α-blockers fit into a 
value-based insurance design system? If 
they were deemed to be of low value  — 
after all they are certainly not life saving 
or even life extending  — and had a high 
copay attached to them, then I might not 
be able to afford them, and my quality of 
life would not be as good.

More important is who is being penal­
ized under a value-based insurance design 
system. Ideally, a prescription should be 
the result of a negotiation between the pre­
scriber and the patient; however, most 
patients accept the decision of the pre­
scriber that a particular medicine is neces­
sary for their health. Unless we accept that 
patients demand a prescription for a low-
value medicine and the prescriber acqui­
esces to that demand, it is the clinician who 
makes the decision about what drug to pre­
scribe. But if that is a drug that is low value 
and has a high copay, it is the patient who 
has to pay the copay (i.e., the patient is 
penalized for the decision of the clinician). 
If we want to “steer” anyone away from 
low-value drugs, as Drs. Yeung and Morgan1 
discussed in their CMAJ Analysis article, 
then it should be the people who write the 
prescriptions not the people who will be 
taking them who should be affected. Per­
haps it should be the clinicians who are 
responsible for the copay, not the patients.
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